# Issue Brief

# February 2025 No : 421

# Pursuing Peace Through Strength

Lt Gen P S Rajeshwar, PVSM, AVSM ,VSM (Retd)



### Pursuing Peace Through Strength

Lt Gen P S Rajeshwar, PVSM, AVSM, VSM (Retd)

#### Introduction

The October 2024 agreement between India and China on disengagement and patrolling in Depsang and Demchok has presently calmed the tense situation on our northern borders. The Galwan clash in 2020 was an inflection point in India-China relations, which were recovering slowly from the Doklam standoff of 2017. Following many rounds of military-diplomatic talks over four years, the agreement was worked out amidst a frosty atmosphere. However, the trajectory of future relations remains hard to predict. Given such circumstances, how does India ensure that such an adverse situation does not repeat itself? With a long, unsettled border, this issue becomes a focal point for our national security.

#### The Nature and Outcome of the Clash

When the Galwan clash occurred, some analysts felt that against the backdrop of the Covid-19 pandemic, the Chinese leadership wanted to project strength to indicate its resolve on territorial claims.<sup>1</sup> A former Indian NSA described it as more assertive behaviour and ultranationalism by China, which could be attributed to internal and external reasons.<sup>2</sup> The Chinese response was to quickly castigate and blame India for a deliberate provocation that led to casualties at a location that was in 'its territory'.<sup>3</sup> The incident resulted in a complete breakdown of trust between the two nations as China breached the Border Peace and Tranquillity Agreements by showing an absence of restraint and using lethal force during the encounter.

Was it a 'peacetime employment of military force' by the Chinese? Xi Jinping's speech in Oct 2020 commemorating the 70th anniversary of China's entry into the Korean War endorsed this concept. "It is necessary to speak to invaders in the language they know, that is, use war to prevent war...and use a (military) victory to win peace and respect."<sup>4</sup> Since the Chinese believe they are the sole leader in Asia, they intend to reinforce this point in most interactions with India. Further, their perception that Tibet is a matter of their sovereignty and territorial integrity (based on their claims) might have also led to hostilities in mid-2020 as they occupied certain spaces hitherto patrolled by both sides in Eastern Ladakh. To characterise the 2020 clashes would be pertinent at this stage. Some analysts felt this was an intense confrontation, reasonably short of an armed conflict. The PLA had carried out what it calls the "506 Special Mission," involving rotational deployments of forces to the Sino-Indian Border, since the 2013 Depsang standoff. The 506 Mission escalated in June 2020 when Chinese and Indian soldiers clashed in Galwan with lethal results. Despite the limited number of deaths and lack of sustained combat operations, this was judged to be a higher-intensity military confrontation than the 2014 China-Vietnam oil rig crisis.<sup>5</sup> Such attempts indicate that China is willing to disregard existing border peace agreements at an opportune time and militarily seek an advantage whenever possible.

The Chinese actions on the Line of Actual Control (LAC) over the last decade could also be pieced together as gradual intrusions, resolved to some extent only after India has responded firmly. Thomas C. Schelling had foreseen such behaviour: "if there is no sharp qualitative division between a minor transgression and a major affront, but a continuous gradation of activity, one can begin his intrusion on a scale too small to provoke a reaction and increase it by imperceptible degrees, never quite presenting a sudden, dramatic change that would invoke the committed response."<sup>6</sup> Thus, after Galwan 2020, the interplay between Indian and Chinese armed forces changed, resulting in a protracted standoff, and exacerbating tensions.

Did the Chinese present us with a fait accompli? Or were they looking at coercing us? Dan Altman, in a well-researched piece, writes, "Fait accompli make gains unilaterally, imposing a change to the status quo without the adversary's consent. Coercive threats, in contrast, pressure the adversary into consenting to a concession, however reluctantly."<sup>7</sup> The PLA achieved a fait accompli in restraining our movement to locations we used to patrol earlier by speedily positioning their forces. In Dec 2022, they made another attempt to intrude at Yangtse in the Eastern Sector, which was beaten back by our military.<sup>8</sup> We might witness such attempts in the future, notwithstanding any interim agreement, which must be a prime factor for our national security consideration.

#### The Chinese Posture on the LAC

Our decision-making must also account for two facets of the People's Liberation Army (PLA) Army posture after mid-2020. The first is the quantum of troops deployed by the PLA Army opposite Eastern Ladakh. There are conflicting reports, with one assessment indicating the presence of almost 60,000 PLA Army troops<sup>9</sup> while another points to around 20,000, with

certain overflows during the rotation period.<sup>10</sup> Irrespective of the figures, the potential of the PLA Army to indulge in a misadventure will remain high throughout the year till any verified de-induction takes place.

The second aspect pertains to inputs that the Chinese are building combat infrastructure in Tibet at a rapid pace. A CSIS report points out that many new roads and highways are being built to connect major regional hubs to remote areas on China's borders. In western Xinjiang, China is constructing at least eight roads stretching from the major G219 national highway toward the China-India LAC.<sup>11</sup> Similarly, a lot of dual-use airfields are being progressed with utmost urgency. Thus, a substantial differential exists between the PLA and the Indian military's mobilisation resources.

The crisis in Eastern Ladakh also raised the spectre of a two-front war. Ananth Krishnan, a reporter based in China for many years, writes, "Chinese analysts after the Galwan clash were ascribing India's abrogation of Article 370 and changing the status of Jammu and Kashmir-which saw the creation of a new union territory of Ladakh that included within its boundaries Aksai Chin-as a challenge to the sovereignty of both China and Pakistan, language that has never been used before and suggested that the countries could intervene on the other's behalf in the event of a conflict."<sup>12</sup> Therefore, such a situation calls for a multidimensional effort to progress any settlement and put it in effect using an integrated political, diplomatic, economic, military, and technological approach.

Some experts have pointed out that "disengagement and agreements on patrolling could stabilise military tensions on the border. However, Beijing has the potential to carry out aggressive actions whenever it wants to influence India's posture in the larger geopolitical tensions."<sup>13</sup> The Chinese propensity to use the LAC as a pressure point, combined with the PLA's building of its mobilisation infrastructure and speedily modernising its military, requires that we relentlessly strengthen our deterrence.

The situation on our northern borders makes it imperative for India to counter threats at two levels: intrusions that could present us with a fait accompli and, on the other hand, a series of clashes that occur at different places and erupt into a limited or even all-out border war. We must be prepared for both eventualities while looking after our land borders and vast maritime frontiers. The recommendations that follow focus solely on the military measures to prevent a fait accompli.

#### **Strengthening Measures**

Building deterrence against a fait accompli requires multiple efforts. Events of the last decade have challenged the status quo on our northern borders. After 2020, we have accelerated our efforts and resorted to force rebalancing and infrastructure consolidation. What more can be done?

#### (i) Improving ISR

Firstly, we must improve our Intelligence, Surveillance, and Reconnaissance (ISR) framework. For this, a mix of satellites in multiple orbits that can keep our borders under surveillance is mandatory. The Indian Space Research Organisation (ISRO) has announced plans to launch 50 satellites over the next five years for geo-intelligence gathering. This initiative involves deploying satellites in various orbits to monitor troop movements and capture images of extensive areas.<sup>14</sup> Having 26 satellites for military purposes is grossly inadequate for a nation with adversaries on two fronts.<sup>15</sup> These must be enhanced, on priority, with suitable sensors to serve our vast ISR, electronic intelligence and communication needs.

Unarmed aerial vehicles (UAVs) and drones can be employed over various altitudes that exist along our borders to fulfil ISR requirements. All weather capabilities would be essential and necessitate incorporating optical, thermal, and synthetic aperture radar and hyperspectral sensors. India's agreement with the United States to acquire 31 Predator high-altitude, long-endurance drones from General Atomics will significantly boost India's ISR capability.<sup>16</sup>

#### (ii) Ramping Up Infrastructure

The next area of concentration must be the mobilisation and communication infrastructure along our borders. While we have developed the roads and rail communications towards our West, the necessary impetus on the northern borders is only manifesting now. The allocation of funds for the Border Roads Organisation has seen a significant increase in the past few years.<sup>17</sup> A year-round capability to mobilise troops and equipment backed by alternative avenues is needed. Enhancing our bridging and tunnelling capacities and creating airfields, advanced landing grounds (ALG), and helipads are imperative. Increasing telecommunication connectivity to all forward posts through optical fibre and other means would also be inescapable.

#### (iii) Accelerating Jointmanship

Tri-service synergy on the borders employing surveillance means such as radars, signal intelligence resources, surveillance aircraft, drones and mobilisation assets, e.g., transport aircraft and helicopters of all services for a common task, should be the norm. "India's "Eastern Prahar" tri-service exercise, held in November 2024, focused on Army, Navy, and Air Force coordination in the northeastern border region, enhancing operational readiness amid tensions with China.<sup>18</sup>

Such exercises, preceded by well-crafted brainstorming and wargame sessions, will provide all services and linked civilian functionaries' with ideas and opportunities that can help achieve military readiness. This also mandates an urgency in creating and operationalising theatre commands. Otherwise, lessons learned in such exercises could quickly dissipate.

## (iv) Employment of Special Forces

In the future, should a 2020-like crisis scenario escalate to a more significant skirmish, the employment of Special Forces trained in high-altitude combat could be considered. The utilisation of the tri-service Armed Forces Special Operations Division, suitably geared with specifically modernised Special Forces, air and technical resources, will indeed act as a force multiplier.

The military has indicated that the integration of the special forces' troops of the Army, Navy and the Air Force is in its mature stage to reach the specialised levels. In March 2024, the Army carried out a couple of airborne exercises covering various terrains, including the sensitive Siliguri Corridor."<sup>19</sup> Joint planning, training and equipping for operations in the rear of enemy lines needs to be undertaken. The requisite air assets would need to be dedicated for such purposes.

#### (v) Innovative Application of Drones

Given the versatile combat capabilities of drones, the Army and the Air Force would do well to employ them at high altitudes. Operational and tactical purposes could include battlefield ISR, as well as telecommunication relays and logistics. While drone capabilities at lower altitudes would remain akin to those used in the Ukraine and Gaza wars, adequate power, range, ceiling, and manoeuvre requirements at high altitudes would impose design and performance constraints.

The Indian Army has already taken a big step towards developing drones for such terrain. The HIM-DRONE-A-THON 2, held at Leh in September, 2024 brought together over 25 indigenous drone manufacturers to demonstrate their capabilities in real high-altitude battlefield conditions, at elevations ranging between 4,000–5,000 meters.<sup>20</sup> The offensive use of drones to take out targets might pose challenges at the outset but must be pursued in the long run. As our drone capabilities develop, the doctrine for their application will also have to evolve.

Indigenous drone manufacturers are enhancing our defence resilience by growing in size and scale. Big Bang Boom Solutions Private Limited has secured an order worth more than Rs 200 crores from the Indian Air Force and the Indian Army for counter-unmanned aerial systems technology."<sup>21</sup> The services might consider offering test ranges to drone and counterdrone manufacturers in suitable areas where users can be closely involved and work on their FOR LAND WARFARE STEL combat applications.

#### **Rapid Reaction Force** (vi)

What the last four years have brought to the fore for India is that our armed forces must resolutely defend the border areas. Keeping adequate reserves in depth and close to deployed troops on the northern borders becomes paramount. Prudence demands that disengagement be followed by de-escalation, but de-induction should be deferred in every sector until we build the infrastructure and capacities to respond rapidly to crises. Some suggest that a doctrinal focus on denial will give the Indian military greater capacity to thwart future land grabs across १९७१ ज्ञानस्य म the LAC.<sup>22</sup>

Pre-emptive actions can thwart PLA moves and serve as a bargaining chip. Operation Snow Leopard, to occupy the heights on Kailash range in August 2020, shows that effective and well-planned responses push the Chinese to negotiate in such situations, whereas inertness does not help deter them. Another factor to guard against would be the Chinese ability to deny substantial Indian forces access to a theatre of operations should the PLA have gained an initiative.

#### **Cyber and Information Security** (vii)

Protecting our cyberspace, digital, and information networks from intrusion, interference, and sabotage is a critical determinant. While such activities may be ongoing, the Chinese are bound to exploit any adverse situation caused during a crisis. Even in peace, apart from the networks of the armed forces, our government bodies, scientific establishments, telecommunication and power infrastructure, defence and aerospace research and industrial outfits, banking and commercial entities will be lucrative targets. Disruptions would result in second-order effects on field forces and hamper our military responses. Therefore, cyber defence and a measured retaliation capability must be worked upon at the national level. All this will bolster military effectiveness.

#### (viii) Data Analysis and Swift Dissemination

As our ISR systems improve in the future, a surfeit of data will need to be managed, analysed, and converted to decisions before being disseminated rapidly to those who need to act on it. Like in all spheres of life, Artificial Intelligence's (AI) role in military decision-making will likely increase.

A sound database created for mapping and monitoring adversarial movements can, by using AI, help military units and formations respond better. Further, data collection from satellites and dissemination to various entities are bound to be interfered with by the Chinese, who have already built up formidable counter-space and offensive cyber and electronic warfare capabilities. Hence, India needs to work on its space manoeuvre, quantum computing, and quantum communication know-how.

### (ix) Maritime Augmentation

All these measures will no doubt help us build deterrence on the LAC. However, we must not lose sight of bolstering the combat profile of the Indian Navy as the Chinese presence in the Indian Ocean is gradually increasing. China's geopolitical and economic grey zone activities include use of BRI infrastructure projects to gain influence with nations in the Indian Ocean Region (IOR). China's maritime activities against India include use of civilian fishing vessels and PLAN warships to engage in illegal activities inside India's EEZ.<sup>23</sup>

The PLA Navy possesses more ships than everyone else and is developing niche capabilities. Projecting naval power into our area of influence in the Indian Ocean might seem to be a remote possibility today, but this can change within a decade once the PLA Navy acquires confidence in operating its aircraft carriers in far-off regions. Its submarines, research, and survey vessels have already increased their presence in the IOR. Coupled with the use, through strategic arrangements, of naval bases in our vicinity, it could pose more significant challenges on our maritime front. We must build our maritime domain awareness and anti-

submarine capabilities to counter these factors while increasing cooperation with like-minded neighbours.

#### Conclusion

India's relationship with China has frayed during the last decade. The agreement on patrolling and disengagement in Ladakh provides some respite, and the political meeting at the highest level bodes well. Neither China nor India can benefit from an all-out war. However, Chinese intentions to effect a fait accompli in the future cannot be ruled out. Accordingly, measures to strengthen the Indian military have become imperative. While further negotiations to improve upon the recent agreement must continue, much work lies ahead to restore mutual trust.

As former foreign secretary Vijay Gokhale points out, "It is as much the robustness of India's military posture and the quality of its deterrence as the new framework for border peace and tranquillity that India and China work out post Galwan that will ensure the peace and stability on the border between them."<sup>24</sup>

It would be prudent to follow a multi-pronged approach, wherein we strengthen ourselves militarily, perform well economically, and build diplomatic partnerships with likeminded nations in the Indo-Pacific. Pushing back on the Chinese footprint in our immediate neighbourhood will remain essential for India over the long term.

<sup>1</sup> M. Taylor Fravel, 'China's Sovereignty Obsession Beijing's Need to Project Strength Explains the Border Clash With India', *Foreignaffairs*, 2020 <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2020-06-26/chinas-sovereignty-obsession> [accessed 7 November 2024].

<sup>2</sup> Karan Thapar, "Chinese Behaviour Has Been Very Different From Anything in the Past": Former NSA Shivshankar Menon', *The Wire*, 2020 <a href="https://cms.thewire.in/news/shivshankar-menon-interview-china">https://cms.thewire.in/news/shivshankar-menon-interview-china</a> [accessed 7 November 2024].

<sup>3</sup> Al Jazeera, 'China Lays Claim to Galwan Valley, Blames India for Border Clash', *Al Jazeera*, 2020 < https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/6/20/china-lays-claim-to-galwan-valley-blames-india-for-border-clash> [accessed 11 November 2024].

<sup>4</sup> Shannon Tiezzi, 'In Korean War Commemoration, Xi Warns That China Will 'Use War to Prevent War', *The Diplomat*, 2020 < https://thediplomat.com/2020/10/in-korean-war-commemoration-xi-warns-that-china-will-use-war-to-prevent-war/> [accessed 12 November 2024].

<sup>5</sup> Roderick Lee and Marcus Clay, 'Don't Call It a Gray Zone: China's Use-of-Force Spectrum', *War on The Rocks*, 2022 <a href="https://warontherocks.com/2022/05/dont-call-it-a-gray-zone-chinas-use-of-force-spectrum/">https://warontherocks.com/2022/05/dont-call-it-a-gray-zone-chinas-use-of-force-spectrum</a> [accessed 15 November 2024].

<sup>6</sup> Thomas C. Schelling, 'Arms and Influence', in Yale University Press, revised, 2008, p. 68.

<sup>7</sup> Dan Altman, 'By Fait Accompli, Not Coercion: How States Wrest Territory from Their Adversaries', *International Studies Quarterly*, 2017, 881–91.

<sup>8</sup> FP Explainers, 'Explained: The Latest Clash between Indian and Chinese Troops in Arunachal's Tawang', *First Post*, 2022 < https://www.firstpost.com/explainers/clash-indian-chinese-troops-arunachal-pradesh-tawang-pla-rajnath-singh-11799191.html> [accessed 15 November 2024].

<sup>9</sup> Manjeet Negi, '60,000 Chinese Troops Deployed near Indian Border, Indian Army Also Enhances Troops in Ladakh', *India Today*, 2022 <a href="https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-china-army-pla-border-standoff-eastern-ladakh-1895545-2022-01-03">https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-china-army-pla-border-standoff-eastern-ladakh-1895545-2022-01-03</a> [accessed 15 November 2024].

November 2024]. <sup>10</sup> Dennis J Blasko, 'A Baseline Assessment of the PLA Army's Border Reinforcement Operations in the Aksai Chin in 2020 and 2021 > US Army War College - Strategic Studies Institute > Display', *SSI, US Army War College*, 2024 < https://ssi.armywarcollege.edu/SSI-Media/Recent-Publications/Display/Article/3735300/a-baseline-assessment-of-the-pla-armysborder-reinforcement-operations-in-the-a/> [accessed 3 December 2024].

<sup>11</sup> CSIS, 'How Is China Expanding Its Infrastructure to Project Power Along Its Western Borders?', *Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)* <https://chinapower.csis.org/china-tibet-xinjiang-border-india-military-airport-heliport/> [accessed 15 November 2024].

<sup>12</sup> Krishnan Ananth, 'From Doklam to Galwan', in *India's China Challenge* (HarperCollins Publishers, 2020), p. 216.

<sup>13</sup> Lt General Prakash Menon, 'India's Threat Imagination Can't Depend on China's Goodwill', *The Print*, 2024 <a href="https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-imagination-cant-depend-on-chinas-lac-goodwill-brace-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/>">https://theprint.in/opinion/indias-threat-for-aggressive-moves/2342021/</abs/">https://theprint.in/opinio

<sup>14</sup> TOI, 'Indian Space Research Organisation: Isro to Launch 50 Satellites in 5 Years to Boost India's Intelligence-Gathering Capabilities; Aditya-L1 Set to Reach Lagrange Point on January 6: Isro Chief S Somnath - Times of India', *Times of India*, 2023 <a href="https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/science/aditya-l1-set-to-reach-lagrange-point-on-january-6-isro-chief-s-somnath/articleshow/106356577.cms">https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/science/aditya-l1-set-to-reach-lagrange-point-on-january-6-isro-chief-s-somnath/articleshow/106356577.cms</a> [accessed 27 November 2024].

<sup>15</sup> Bastian Dr Giegerich, 'The Military Balance 2024', *The International Institute for Strategic Studies*, 2024, 265–66.

<sup>16</sup> Bhaswar Kumar, 'India Signs \$4 Bn Deal to Buy 31 Predator Drones from US' General Atomics | External Affairs Defence Security News - Business Standard', *Business Standard*, 2024 < https://www.business-standard.com/external-affairs-defence-security/news/india-</p> signs-4-bn-deal-for-31-predator-drones-from-us-based-general-atomics-124101501107\_1.html> [accessed 27 November 2024].

<sup>17</sup> HT News Desk, 'India Defence Budget 2024: ₹6.21 Lakh Crore Allocated; Minister Rajnath Singh Reacts - Hindustan Times', *Hindustan Times*, 2024 <a href="https://www.hindustantimes.com/budget/india-defence-budget-2024-nirmala-sitharaman-union-rajnath-singh-budget-july-23-101721711865642.html">https://www.hindustantimes.com/budget/india-defence-budget-2024-nirmala-sitharaman-union-rajnath-singh-budget-july-23-101721711865642.html</a> [accessed 27 November 2024].

<sup>18</sup> Huma Siddiqui, 'India Prepares for "Eastern Prahar" Tri-Service Military Exercise -Defence News | The Financial Express', *Financial Express*, 2024 <a href="https://www.financialexpress.com/business/defence-india-prepares-for-eastern-prahar-tri-service-military-exercise-3660327/>">https://www.financialexpress.com/business/defence-india-prepares-for-eastern-prahar-tri-service-military-exercise-3660327/>">https://www.financialexpress.com/business/defence-india-prepares-for-eastern-prahar-tri-service-military-exercise-3660327/>">https://www.financialexpress.com/business/defence-india-prepares-for-eastern-prahar-tri-service-military-exercise-3660327/></a> [accessed 27 November 2024].

<sup>19</sup> Mayank Singh, 'Special Operations Division Finetunes Capabilities', *The New Indian Express*, 2022 <https://www.newindianexpress.com/nation/2022/Mar/28/special-operations-division-finetunes-capabilities-2434996.html> [accessed 30 November 2024].

<sup>20</sup> Shivani Sharma, 'Indian Army Unveils Indigenous Drone Prowess at High Altitudes with HIM-DRONE-A-THON 2 and HIMTECH-2024 - India Today', *India Today*, 2024 <a href="https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-army-indigenous-drone-prowess-high-altitudes-him-drone-a-thon-2-himtech-2024-2601426-2024-09-17">https://www.indiatoday.in/india/story/india-army-indigenous-drone-prowess-high-altitudeshim-drone-a-thon-2-himtech-2024-2601426-2024-09-17</a> [accessed 1 December 2024].

<sup>21</sup> Ajai Shukla, 'MoD Buys Indigenous Anti-Drone Tech Worth Rs 200 Cr from Big Bang Boom | External Affairs Defence Security News - Business Standard', *Business Standard*, 2024 <https://www.business-standard.com/external-affairs-defence-security/news/mod-buysrs-200-cr-of-indigenous-anti-drone-tech-from-big-bang-boom-124031101203\_1.html> [accessed 27 November 2024].

<sup>22</sup> Arzan Tarapore, 'The Crisis after the Crisis: How Ladakh Will Shape India's Competition with China | Lowy Institute', *Lowy Institute*, 2021
<a href="https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/crisis-after-crisis-how-ladakh-will-shape-india-s-competition-china">https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/crisis-after-crisis-how-ladakh-will-shape-india-s-competition-china</a> [accessed 2 December 2024].

<sup>23</sup> Bonny et al Lin, 'Competition in the Gray Zone - Countering China's Coercion against US Allies and Partners in the Indo-Pacific', *Rand Corporation*, 2022, 112–112.

<sup>24</sup> Gokhale Vijay, 'Stabilizing the Border: A Possible Way Ahead in the Post-Galwan Situation | Carnegie Endowment for International Peace', *Carnegie India*, 2023 <https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/12/stabilizing-the-border-a-possible-wayahead-in-the-post-galwan-situation?lang=en> [accessed 2 December 2024].

### About the Author

Lt Gen PS Rajeshwar is a gunner and an aviator who has actively participated in Operations Meghdoot, Rakshak, and Parakram. He has commanded key formations in Jammu and Kashmir and the Desert sector.

His experience on UN peacekeeping missions in Mozambique and Rwanda has given him a global perspective on conflict. He has also held apex positions as the CISC at HQ IDS and CINCAN at the Andaman & Nicobar Command.

A former DG of the Centre for Land Warfare Studies, he writes on issues of national security and warfare.



All Rights Reserved 2025 Centre for Land Warfare Studies (CLAWS)

No part of this publication may be reproduced, copied, archived, retained or transmitted through print, speech or electronic media without prior written approval from CLAWS The views expressed and suggestions made in the article are solely of the author in his personal capacity and do not have any official endorsement. Attributability of the contents lies purely with author.